
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

March 10, 2022 

 

The Honorable Maxine Waters   The Honorable Patrick McHenry 

Chairwoman      Ranking Member 

Committee on Financial Services   Committee on Financial Services 

U.S. House of Representatives   U.S. House of Representatives  

Washington, DC 20515    Washington, DC 20515 

 

Re: Support for H.R. 7003 – Expanding Financial Access for Underserved Communities Act 

 

Dear Chairwoman Waters and Ranking Member McHenry:  

 

I am writing on behalf of the National Association of Federally-Insured Credit Unions (NAFCU) in support 

of H.R. 7003, the Expanding Access for Underserved Communities Act, legislation to allow credit unions 

to add underserved areas to their fields of membership. NAFCU advocates for all federally-insured not-for-

profit credit unions that, in turn, serve over 127 million consumers with personal and small business 

financial service products. 

 

We appreciate the work of the Committee in discussing the Expanding Access for Underserved 

Communities Act in a series of hearings and considering the legislation for potential markup. It is 

unfortunate that some banking groups have come out in opposition to this bill, continuing to attack efforts 

by credit unions to do more to help the underserved rather than focusing on cleaning up their own track 

record. In the last 15 years, banks have had to pay a staggering $243 billion in fines and penalties for 

violations of various consumer protection laws and other statutes. At the same time, the 10 largest banks 

spent $100 billion in just one year buying back shares of their own stock. 

 

Meanwhile, credit unions have long been a critical provider of financial services to rural and underserved 

areas. As large and community banks have been shutting down branches and moving out of these areas, 

credit unions have been stepping up and expanding their presence to fill the void as they are able. In 2019, 

the Federal Reserve published a study detailing the dramatic decline in bank branches in rural areas. The 

study showed that 7 percent of rural bank branches were closed between the years 2012 and 2017 and that 

number grew to 11 percent through 2019. Losses are not only concentrated among large banks, which 

shuttered 19 percent of their total rural branches, but also among community banks, which lost 5 percent. 

Credit unions, on the other hand, were the only financial institution type to add branches in both rural and 

urban areas, demonstrating credit unions’ commitment to their members and serving underserved 

communities. 

 

These numbers have gotten even more staggering over the last two years during the pandemic, with banks 

closing more than 4,000 branches since March 2020 according to an independent National Community 

Reinvestment Coalition (NCRC) study. This is a pace of over 200 bank branch closures a month in the 

last 2 years. 

 

As the chart below shows, the number of bank branches in rural and underserved areas has declined by 10.8 

percent since 2012 while the number of credit union branches in those areas has grown by 2.4 percent. 
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While the banking trades might say that credit unions already have the ability to add underserved areas to 

their fields of membership, they do not mention that not all have that ability, as only multiple common bond 

credit unions can add underserved areas. Many credit unions want to do more to help underserved areas as 

banks abandon them and passing legislation to help credit unions fill the void would be a commonsense 

first step. 

 

The banking trades have long been an opponent of voluntary bank/credit union mergers, and unfortunately 

used their recent opposition letter to raise this issue again. Bank and credit union mergers are typically a 

win-win for a local community that may lose its community-focused financial services, or even local 

employees and branches, if a megabank buys the local community bank. It should come as no surprise that 

the top trade association for megabanks would oppose these mergers. Credit union-community bank 

mergers often mean employees retain jobs and branches remain open with a focus on the members in the 

community. These mergers also cannot occur without approval from the bank’s board of directors and both 

bank and credit union regulators. This is a power that the National Credit Union Administration (NCUA) 

takes seriously as evidenced by its work on rulemaking in this area. Furthermore, credit unions that merge 

with a bank retain their credit union characteristics and are still subject to strict statutory prohibitions and 

limits on powers as set out in the Federal Credit Union Act, including field of membership requirements 

for the newly acquired bank customers, limits on business lending, a usury ceiling, and the capital 

limitations of credit unions. 

 

It is duplicitous that the bankers attacked credit unions over their supposed lack of participation in the 

Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) while also attacking credit unions for making small business loans in 

the first place. Despite this rhetorical discrepancy, NAFCU would like to set the record straight on credit 

union participation in the PPP program. As you know, credit unions stepped up to ensure small businesses 

in their communities were taken care of during the initial days of the pandemic, and their response through 

the PPP was tremendous. Despite the uncertainty surrounding the PPP as it launched and the associated 

risks, credit unions did all they could to ensure their existing and new small business members were taken 

care of. According to a NAFCU survey, 87 percent of NAFCU members reported providing PPP loans to 
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new members and businesses that were turned away by banks and came to their credit union to apply for a 

PPP loan.  

 

Moreover, compared to other types of lenders, credit unions disproportionately helped the smallest of small 

businesses. An analysis of the Small Business Administration’s (SBA) PPP data from the first two rounds 

shows that credit unions made loans in amounts much lower than the national average. In 2020, the average 

credit union PPP loan was under $50,000, while the average PPP loan overall was over $100,000.1 In 2021, 

the average credit union PPP loan was $33,869, while the average PPP loan overall was $42,000.2 

Furthermore, according to NAFCU’s analysis of SBA’s PPP data, a full 75 percent of credit union PPP 

loans went to businesses with fewer than five employees. While banks are quick to point out that credit 

unions only deployed 2 percent of all PPP loans, they forget to mention this is because the loan size was so 

small, going to the smallest businesses. It is the height of hubris that bankers criticize credit unions for 

providing less PPP money than banks and don’t admit that it was because banks gave bigger loans to bigger 

businesses. The credit union commitment to serving all is also seen in the fact that there are over three times 

as many minority depository institution (MDI) credit unions as MDI banks.  

 

Banking trades are keen to attack credit unions seeking relief from the arbitrary member business loan 

(MBL) cap, however they gloss over the fact that credit unions have a cap on these loans at all. An MBL 

cap serves as a disincentive for many credit unions to focus on small business programs, as successful small 

business efforts could reach the cap and run into limitations. Small businesses have turned to credit unions 

after many big banks turned them away during the pandemic. If banks were serious about helping 

underserved areas, they would not have turned so many customers away that then went to credit unions for 

help. 

 

It is with these facts in mind that we urge you to reject this recent round of banker rhetoric and support H.R. 

7003, the Expanding Access for Underserved Communities Act. 

 

We thank you for the opportunity to share our thoughts on this important issue. Should you have any 

questions or require any additional information, please contact me or Lewis Plush, NAFCU’s Associate 

Director of Legislative Affairs, at 703-842-2261. 

 

Sincerely,  

  

  

  

 

Brad Thaler  

Vice President of Legislative Affairs  

  

  

cc:  Members of the House Committee on Financial Services  

 
1 DuPlessis, Jim, “PPP Helps Businesses and Credit Unions,” Credit Union Times (June 15, 2021), available at 

https://www.cutimes.com/2021/06/15/ppp-helps-businesses-and-credit-unions/.  
2 Small Business Administration, Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) Report (May 31, 2021), available at 

https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/2021-06/PPP_Report_Public_210531-508.pdf.  
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